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A ΨŦƭƻŎƪΩ ƻŦ LƴŘƛŀƴ ¸Ŝƭƭƻǿ-nosed Albatrosses 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Indian Yellow-nosed Albatross, Scarlet Robin, Brown Skua 

A feast of birds photographed in Augusta 
These photos were all taken during my last trip to Augusta 
on 9-12 July. After reading your article in the June issue of 
BirdLife WAΩǎ Bird Notes, I thought you may also be 
interested in this sighting ς first time I have ever seen a flock 
of albatrosses at Augusta!! Taken on 12 July just north of 
Flinders Island. 

Keith Lightbody 
 

 
 

 
 

 
Red Wattlebird, Juvenile Pacific Gull, Indian Yellow-nosed Albatrosses 

All photos taken by Keith Lightbody 
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Is your name on the notification list?  
LEEUWIN MARINE CHARTERS 

Seabird trips from the Augusta Boat Harbour  
(weather dependent)  

July charter did not proceed - 4m+ swells/high winds 
Next charter planned for August 
Bookings: cwilderone@yahoo.com.au 

Photo Brad Keyser 
 

Note: 
All the local excursions/campouts/meetings are for BirdLife Australia 
members, supporters and the general public. The leader will always be 
present at the meeting place and will decide whether or not to proceed. 
In the event of threatening weather, those planning to attend an 
excursion (particularly if travelling some distance) are welcome to check 
conditions with the leader prior to the excursion (if mobile no. provided). 

Convenor ς Christine Wilder  cwilderone@yahoo.com.au 
Deputy Convenor ς Jennifer Hunt 

 

 
 

Cape to Cape Bird Group 
PROGRAM 

 
 

We may be emerging from Covid lockdown, but if you 
are feeling unwell on the day of an excursion, please do 
not join in, and if you do attend and subsequently fall 
ill, please notify the Cape to Cape Bird Group or BirdLife 
WA. Although the group size can now be up to 100, at 
this stage we are still required to keep 1.5 metres apart 
where possible. 

 

Toby Inlet Catchment Group (TIC) 
Friends of Old Police Reserve, Quindalup 

Half-day excursion ς Sunday 16 August ς 9.00am  
The Toby Inlet Catchment Group (TIC) has asked the Cape to 
Cape Bird Group to conduct a second bird survey in a series  
of surveys of the reserve. 
Meet at 9.00am in Quindalup Siding Road, between Mewett 
Road and Caves Road. Look for cars parked. We will have a 
look at the birds on the wetlands on both sides of the road 
and then walk or drive a short distance to the reserve gate, 
for a walk in the reserve. 
Morning tea will be provided by the TIC Group. Bring a chair. 
Wear sturdy footwear, bring wellies and a spotting scope if 
you have one. 

Leader: Christine Wilder (0427 312 848) 

Note: Watch for details of a bird survey to be conducted in 
Creekview Reserve, Quindalup, during spring.  

 

BirdBlitz 2020 
 

 .ƛǊŘ.ƭƛǘȊ ǘƘŜ ²ŀŘŀƴŘƛ ¢ǊŀŎƪ  

Witchcliffe 
Half-day excursion ς Sunday 30 August 
Meet at 9:00am for a walk along the track. Parking is beside 
the Red Cross Shop on Redgate Road (opposite Mammoth 
Street entrance). Look for BirdLife sign. We will return to our 
cars for morning tea. 
Bring morning tea and a chair. 

Leader ς Christine Wilder (0427 312 848)  
 

 .ƛǊŘ.ƭƛǘȊ ǘƘŜ .ƭŀŎƪǿƻƻŘ   
Recording birds on Hardy Inlet, Augusta/ East Augusta 

The BirdBlitz along sections of the Blackwood River/Hardy 
Inlet will re-commence in September. 

 

Past Issues of this newsletter 
±ƛǎƛǘ ΨōƛǊŘƭƛŦŜ ǿŜǎǘŜǊƴ ŀǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀ ǇǳōƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎΩ 
Dƻ ǘƻ ΨwŜƎƛƻƴŀƭ DǊƻǳǇ bŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊǎΩ - Ψ/ŀǇŜǎΩ 
Website ς http://birdlife.org.au/locations/  
birdlife-western-australia/publications-wa 

 
Left ς In continuous rotation, around ten Tree Martins were 
entering hollow metal bar of power pole, Quindalup Siding Road 
Photo Christine Wilder 
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Hoodie Happenings  
and other shorebirds  

 

DBCA 2020 Capes Hooded Plover Monitoring Program 
¢ƘŜ άIƻƻŘƛŜέ ǎŜŀǎƻƴ ƛǎ Ƨǳǎǘ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǊƴŜǊ ƻƴŎŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ŀƴŘ ƘŜǊŜ 
at the south west DBCA office preparation for the 2020 Capes 
Hooded Plover Monitoring Project is underway. The 2019 season 
was very successful with eleven major breeding locations receiving 
on ground monitoring and prompt action to protect active nesting 
sites with fencing and signage. This was made easier by the 
excellent communication between volunteers, Birdlife Australia 
and local DBCA staff and I thank all the volunteers who put in many 
hours to look after your local hoodies. Many of you are of course 
part of .ƛǊŘ[ƛŦŜ ²!Ωǎ Cape to Cape Bird Group. 
 

The volunteer support to hoodie conservation in the Margaret River 
region from Cape Naturaliste to Cape Leeuwin continues to grow 
and has been integral to increasing the nesting and fledging success 
we have observed over the last few summer seasons. 
 
Whilst a large portion of hoodie habitat in the Capes region is within 
DBCA parks and reserves, departmental resources are such that 
searching the many beaches and coves could not be undertaken 
without the help of community volunteers and I encourage all of 
you to again become active hoodie guardians this season. 
 

¢ƘŜ .ƛǊŘƭƛŦŜ ΨMyBeachBirdsΩ data portal functions as an excellent 
platform to record all survey information and for everyone involved 
to easily follow the status of key breeding pairs. This information is 
utilised regularly, and I would like to emphasise the importance of 
entering all your survey efforts into the data portal whether big or 
small. It is important to report finding a new hoodie nest (of 
course!) but it is also valuable information to know where there is 
a lack of sightings and you do not find any hoodies. 
 

Equally, while we are out and about surveying our beaches for 
hoodies, remember to keep an eye out for other beach nesting 
ōƛǊŘǎ ŀƭǎƻΦ .ƛǊŘƭƛŦŜΩǎ ǇƻǊǘŀƭ ŀŎŎƻƳƳƻŘŀǘŜǎ Řŀǘŀ ŜƴǘǊȅ ŦƻǊ wŜŘ-
capped Plover, Australian Pied Oystercatcher, Sooty Oystercatcher 
and Beach Stone-curlew which all benefit from increased survey 
effort to inform their conservation. Keep an eye out for tags this 
season and perhaps we will also see the famous blue tag once again 
or even yellow tag! The previously hand reared and released chicks 
are an elusive favourite to look out for. 
 

It has been a pleasure for me to become more involved with these 
little shore birds after previously spending most of my time in forest 
environments the last few years. They have such a unique charisma 
about them. New volunteers are always welcome to sign up for this 
project, please contact me at Rebecca.Bloomfield@dbca.wa.gov.au 
if you would like more information. 
 

Rebecca Bloomfield 
Parks and Wildlife Division, 
Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions (DBCA) 
South West Region 
 

 

 

 
Temporary Breeding Area signage ς Photo Rebecca Bloomfield 

 

I go to the Gracetown dog beach a lot. When it was stormy on 23 
June, the sand hill heath was just full of small chirping birds. Then 
on the beach, the hoodies were squatting staunchly above the high 
tide line, beaks into the wind, so tough! The birds around here are 
very precious!                                                                Jennifer Stevens 
 

In early July around 40 Sooty Oystercatchers were seen on seaweed 
wrack at Storm Bay, Augusta.                                            Wayne Collins 
 

Thank you so much Christine for a super newsletter. So informative. 
Marcus, your section on the Sooty Oystercatchers was so 
interesting and highlighted how much we do not know about our 
birds. The Sooty Oystercatchers intrigue me along with the 
Australian Pied Oystercatchers. They do just pop up and then go. I 
have never seen a Sooty Oystercatcher nest and only three times 
an Australian Pied Oystercatcher nest. Once many years ago an 
Australian Pied Oystercatcher nested on the cliffs at the north end 
of Kilcarnup Beach. The photo below is from 27 September 2017 
and I have seen the bird there one other year, possibly 2018. 
 

I feel so privileged to live where I do. It is how you both interact 
with others and share information that has made a difference. 

Jenny Kikeros 
 

I've just read Christine's wonderful newsletter for June. Thanks so 
much Marcus for your articles on the Sooty Oystercatchers and the 
Sanderlings - most interesting, especially that we have an important 
site for Sanderlings at Gnarabup. I'm afraid I am a very sporadic 
recorder but did keep records of the Sanderlings on the Grunters 
beach through the last couple of summers where I walk fairly 
regularly.  My notebook numbers, such as they are, might be useful. 
I will try to keep more regular records from this summer on - 
especially a note of when they first appear.                          Jane Scott 
 
 

The latest BirdLife Beach Nesting Birds newsletter: 
Birdlife.org.au/projects/beach-nesting-birds/newsletters-bnb 

 
 

 
Australian Pied Oystercatcher ς Photo Jenny Kikeros 
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HOODED PLOVER TIMELINE ς CAPE TO CAPE  (RAOU/Birds Australia BA/BirdLife Australia BLA) 
1987  Hooded Plover RAOU Conservation Statement ς Martin Schultz and Mike Bamford 
1994-1996 Hooded Plover Report 1 by Brenda Newbey 

Hooded Plover surveys conducted in the capes region. 
Volunteers included Sarah Comer, Ross Payton, Ray Clarke, Ian Rooke, Gabe Magyar, Jane Scott and John 
Hutchinson 

1996-1999 Hooded Plover Report 2 by Marcus Singor. Co-ordinator ς Phyllis Bentley (RAOU/BA). 
It was recognised that there were 5 important areas for Hooded Plovers in WA - one of them being the capes. 
100 Hooded Plovers were metal banded at Lake Gore and banded birds not seen again 

1996  World Wildlife Fund for Nature Grant WWF to carry out further surveys of Hooded Plovers in WA 
1997 BA request to co-ordinate local annual BA Hooded Plover survey in February 1998. Margaret River beaches ς 

Bobs Hollow, Boranup Beach, Hamelin Bay, Cosy Corner, Deepdene, Skippy Rock and Augusta Beach 
1998  BA request to co-ordinate local BA Hooded Plover survey in September   
2000  Julie Raynes ς BA co-ordinator for WA. Regional meetings held to discuss Hooded Plovers. 

Involved were Jim Lane (Dept of Conservation and Land Management CALM), Greg Voight CALM, Jack 
Stannard (AMR Shire), Mandy Ferreira (Busselton Naturalists), Brenda Newbey (BA), Jane Scott (Cape to Cape 
Track), Ian Rooke and Gabe Magyar. 
Leeuwin Conservation Group meeting included Julie Raines BA, Brenda Newbey BA, Ian Rooke and Rick 
Grenfell MRREC. Local beaches were visited to see Hooded Plover locations. 

 2000  Wet season survey conducted ς Interesting statistics ς Ψƻƴ ƎǊƻǳƴŘΩ ǿŀǎ - 600 volunteer hours and 
мнΣрллƪƳ ǘǊŀǾŜƭƭŜŘ όŀōƻǳǘ ϷмлΣллл ƻŦ Ψƛƴ ƪƛƴŘΩ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴύ ς in Western Australia 

2000/2001   Natural Heritage Trust funding under the Coast and Clean Seas Grant Scheme 
2001 Management Plan for the capes between BA, CALM, Shires of Busselton and Augusta/Margaret River, and 

Margaret River Regional Environment Centre MRRECΦ Ψ!ŘƻǇǘ ŀ .ŜŀŎƘΩ Yƛt by Nicci Tserjavski. Federal funding. 
Management Committee - Julie Raines BA, Peter Simmonds CALM, Lida Feist (Local BA Hooded Plover Co-
ordinator), Rick Grenfell (MRREC) and Christine Wilder.   

2002-2012   Hooded Plover Ten Year Management Plan for Western Australia with ongoing annual surveys 
(BA, Threatened Species Network, WWF, Coasts and Clean Seas, Natural Heritage Trust) 

2003  Six Hooded Plovers colour banded at Yalgorup National Park  
  Natural Heritage Trust Grant ς signage from Cape Naturaliste to Augusta (and in South West) 
  Promotions through Media and Hooded Plover artwork by Jennifer Hunt. 
2005  Margaret River Permaculture Group beach workshop co-ordinated by Christine Wilder 
2006/2007   Jessica Worrall took on the role of BA co-ordinator within the capes (for a period of more than ten years). 
2007-2009  CALM/Department of Environment and Conservation DEC Project ς rangers dealing with fencing, signage, 

Shelters and closures. 
2012  Hooded Plover workshop run by Dr Grainne Maguire BA and Kim Onton BA in Margaret River in January. 
2015  City of Busselton ς Successful Busselton Hooded Plover Project in November ς co-ordinated by Jackie Nichol 
2018 Department of Biodiversity Conservation and Attractions DBCA (Parks and Wildlife Division) Capes Hooded 

Plover Monitoring Program and BLA/Cape to Cape Bird Group CCBG ς DBCA co-ordinator Christine Taylor 
(Fleay). Workshops held with volunteers from CCBGΩǎ Ǉƻƻƭ ƻŦ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎκǎǳǇǇƻǊǘŜǊǎ to be trained/inducted. 
The BLA άaȅ.ŜŀŎƘ.ƛǊŘǎέ portal was upgraded to enable DBCA rangers to access daily reports on Hooded 
Plovers breeding/activity from DBCA trained/inducted volunteer monitors to enable signage, fencing and 
shelters to be erected immediately. A chat room put in place to enable Christine Taylor to keep in constant 
touch with Clare Forward DBCA, Marcus Singor BLA, Christine Wilder CCBG and trained beach monitors. 

2019 Rebecca Bloomfield took over the DBCA role from Christine Taylor. Two flagged Hooded Plovers (blue and 
yellow) released ŀǘ .ƻōΩǎ IƻƭƭƻǿΦ YŜǊǊȅ ŀƴŘ 5ŀǾŜ .Ŝƭƭ raised the birds after two eggs were found floating in the 
ocean in Augusta. Further sightings of blue tag. 

2020 Workshop held in Margaret River with Dr. Grainne Maquire, Lindall Kidd, Christine Taylor and Christine Wilder. 
During the covid lockdown monitors were still able to report on the portal on capes Hooded Plover activity. 

  The next breeding season will kick off in September. Around 30 monitors signed up with DBCA. 
 
BLA Annual WA Hooded Plover surveys (including capes) ς no longer a funded project after 20 years ς now covered by BLAΩǎ 
annual shorebird monitoring program. Marcus Singor and Christine Wilder co-ordinated capes shorebird surveys, February 2020. 
 
* Dr Grainne Maguire ς BirdLife Coast and Marine Program Manager ς BirdLife AustraliaΩǎ .ŜŀŎƘ bŜǎǘƛƴƎ .ƛǊŘǎ tǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ/Hub 
* Publications: ΨaȅIƻƻŘƛŜΩ ƎǳƛŘŜΣ Ψ²ƻǊŘ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ IƻƻŘΩ ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊ (BirdLife !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ .ŜŀŎƘ bŜǎǘƛƴƎ .ƛǊŘǎ ōƛ-annual     
newsletter), BirdLife WA Bird Notes and local reports in the Cape to Cape Bird Group newsletter. 
* BirdLife !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ .ŜŀŎƘ bŜǎǘƛƴƎ .ƛǊŘǎ ǇƻǊǘŀƭ ŦƻǊ ǊŜŎƻǊŘƛƴƎ ǎƛƎƘǘƛƴƎǎΣ ōǊŜŜŘƛƴƎ ŜǘŎΦ ς άaȅ.ŜŀŎƘ.ƛǊŘǎέ  
 
A big thank you to BLA, DBCA, Marcus Singor, the many dedicated volunteers involved over the years and ongoing support of the 
MRREC (Natalie Bell, Tracy Skippings), the City of Busselton and Shire of Augusta-Margaret River. 
Christine Wilder, Updated July 2020 
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.ŀǳŘƛƴΩǎ .ƭŀŎƪ-Cockatoos, Augusta, 27/7/20 ς Photos Helena Blom 

 
 

15 July 
30 Black-Cockatoos flew into trees behind houses in an Augusta 
suburb in late afternoon. They settled to feed in several Marris. 
There were young ones amongst the group, calling constantly. Two 
more groups of 5 flew to join them. Several birds were identified as 
.ŀǳŘƛƴΩǎ .ƭŀŎƪ-Cockatoos, but we thought it may have been a 
ƳƛȄŜŘ ŦƭƻŎƪ ǿƛǘƘ ǎƻƳŜ /ŀǊƴŀōȅΩǎ .ƭŀŎƪ-Cockatoos too. 

Roger Crabtree and Christine Wilder 
 
 

 
 

 
.ŀǳŘƛƴΩǎ .ƭŀŎƪ-Cockatoos, Augusta, 15/7/20 ς Photos Jenny Kikeros 

 

From the Editor  
 
 

 
Roger Cornes and Christine Wilder ς Timber Reserve East Augusta 

Photo Jill Cornes 
 

We are lucky not to be in local lockdown, therefore projects, 
seabird charters and activities are planned for the rest of the year.  
 

The DBCA Capes Hooded Plover monitoring program resumes. The 
usual school program is busy commencing with Montessori 
students, bush school day and artificial hollow monitoring at MRIS, 
school visits (8 schools with multiple classes in AMR Shire), ΨSay 
DΩŘŀȅ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ .ŀȅ DayΩ for Cowaramup Primary School and Ψ.ŀȅ hY 
5ŀȅΩ ŦƻǊ Dunsborough Primary School students. Surveys for Friends 
of Reserves in the City of Busselton continue, and a walk is planned 
for the VIEW Group in Dunsborough. Our usual BirdBlitzes, 
excursions and displays are back in the program. 
 

I am hoping to organise with Suzanne Strapp, at FAWNA 
headquarters in Capel, a workshop/walk focussing on black-
cockatoos, and to invite the BirdLife Bunbury Group to join us, the 
location central to our groups. 
 

¢ƘŜ /ŀǇŜ ǘƻ /ŀǇŜ .ƛǊŘ DǊƻǳǇΩǎ aŜƳƻǊŀƴŘǳƳ ƻŦ ¦ƴŘŜǊǎǘŀƴŘƛƴƎ 
with BirdLife WA was finalised during July. If you wish to obtain a 
copy of this document please contact me. 

  
If you wish to volunteer to lead an excursion, assist with an activity 
or school group, want to know more details, please get in touch. 
Volunteers are always welcome. 

Christine Wilder 
 

 
Looking to the Deadwater from East Augusta ς Photo Christine Wilder 
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